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MINUTES


JOINT CITY COUNCIL/PLANNING COMMISSION SPECIAL MEETING

APRIL 9, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Planning Commissioners present:
Hawawini, Jameel, and Chairman Hunter

Planning Commissioners late:
Lentz (arrived at 7:34 p.m.), Maturo (arrived at 7:36 p.m.)

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Baylands Project Alternatives



1.
Introduction

Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the written materials on lateral thinking provided as a follow-up to the April 2 Baylands Speaker Series presentation by Alan Hoffman.  He said the purpose of the joint meeting was to brainstorm alternatives for the EIR on the Baylands.  He emphasized the need to be open and non-judgmental to promote creativity. 

Director Prince advised that another public visioning workshop has been scheduled for Saturday, May 12, to provide maximum opportunity for public input on the alternatives to the EIR.

Director Prince introduced Rajeev Bhatia, a principal with Dyett Bhatia, the firm selected by the City to produce the Baylands EIR, and invited him to facilitate the workshop.

Mr. Bhatia said this meeting was the first of a series of workshops to develop alternatives to the Baylands EIR.  He stated that his presentation would include an overview of the EIR alternatives process and the community participation process, followed by a visioning exercise and issue-by-issue discussion, and then public comments. 

2. Role of EIR Alternatives
Mr. Bhatia said the goal of this process was to prepare a range of alternatives and evaluate the full range of their impacts so Brisbane can make choices that are in the best interests of the community.  He emphasized the need to engage the community in the preparation of alternatives to ensure that they reflect a compelling vision for the Baylands.  He noted the outcome will be identification of at least one community-developed alternative that will be analyzed at the same level of detail in the EIR as the project proposed by Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC).

Mr. Bhatia indicated that the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) requires preparation and evaluation of a reasonable range of alternatives, which must include a no-project alternative, and the EIR must also identify the environmentally superior alternative.  

Mr. Bhatia advised that the alternatives analyzed in the EIR must be reasonable and feasible, and all alternatives must meet the project’s objectives.  He noted the alternatives should help minimize the impacts of any proposed project, and they should accomplish a variety of the General Plan goals for the site.

Mr. Bhatia stated that there will be a great deal of public participation throughout the process, including meetings with stakeholders, Citywide workshops, a Citywide open house, neighborhood briefings, newsletters, and many discussions with the City Council and Planning Commission.  He reviewed the proposed schedule of workshops, and pointed out the session scheduled for Saturday, May 12, at the Brisbane Community Center at 10:00 a.m.  Mr. Bhatia noted the purpose of the workshop is to discuss key issues and brainstorm on visions for the site.  He said a follow-up workshop will be held in June to develop the visions, which will be translated into alternatives during the summer.  He added that there will be regular updates to the City Council.



3.
Visioning Exercise
Mr. Bhatia asked Councilmembers and Planning Commissioners to take a few minutes to compose a few sentences or phrases to describe their visions for the Baylands.  He suggested thinking of what the Baylands could look like in 2025 and how it will function in the future.

Commissioner Maturo said she hoped for a sustainable community, including economically sustainable, with net energy consumption and carbon emissions at zero, considerable open space, smaller retail and low-rise office buildings, without any big-box stores and car sales lots.  She stated that she opposed any development in the southern half of the Baylands, and would like to see that area remain a natural setting, with reclaimed waterways and marshlands.

Commissioner Jameel expressed support for the vision described by Commissioner Maturo.  He emphasized the importance of pedestrian and bicycle safety and vehicular traffic circulation.  He noted the development must be user-friendly so visitors readily know where they are and how to get to specific locations. 

Commissioner Hunter said he envisioned an educational center, a multi-cultural campus setting with open space for recreation and social interaction.  He suggested ground-level shopping, cultural facilities, restaurants, and services that benefit the community.  Commissioner Hunter mentioned multi-modal transportation faculties, activities and educational programs for young and old, perhaps with a focus on the local environment and habitat.  He expressed support for alternative energy and interactive educational uses.

Commissioner Hawawini stated that his vision was a clean, safe, and sustainable cultural and business center that will enhance the living standards of Brisbane residents.

Commissioner Lentz described his vision in terms of a local and a global perspective.  He recommended that Brisbane create a lasting legacy in the Baylands with a sustainable development, incorporating open space, accessibility, a vibrant economic base, energy self-sufficiency, respecting fair trade and locally produced goods, a hub for emerging green building and alternative energy companies, abundant recreational opportunities, and strong support for the arts.

Commissioner Lentz added that he would also like to see people in the community, organizations like the Citizens Advisory Group for the Baylands, and the developer work together to effectively mitigate contaminants and make the land safe.

CM Richardson said she agreed with the points made by others.  She noted that her vision is to continue maintaining Brisbane’s small-town atmosphere, provide services for business, and create an environment for cultural and artistic activities.  She expressed support for a policy promoting hiring of Brisbane residents first.

CM Barnes emphasized the need to remediate existing environmental contamination at the Baylands, and noted that development should not produce new contamination.  He advocated integrating passive solar and renewable energy features in site and building design, services that provide for the needs of the entire community, shopping, light industry, office and biotech, passive and active recreation, healthcare, and open space uses.

CM Barnes recommended allowing no buildings around the lagoon, and increasing density and height of the development toward the north.  He said buildings should use natural and recycled materials, and building designs should reflect the area’s cultural heritage and contemporary vision.  He noted building heights and forms should be varied to avoid side-by-side repetition.

CM Barnes stated that the Baylands development should pay wages sufficient for workers to purchases houses in Brisbane, and employers should meet the healthcare and housing needs of employees.  He advocated a diversified economy, and noted that no once segment of economic activity should account for more then 20 percent of City or RDA revenues. 

CM Barnes said his vision also included a transportation hub to the north, bicycle paths, and public open space within short walking distance from any point in the development.  He noted the development should give Brisbane a choice as to whether to leave town for services, rather than making it a necessity.

CM Conway talked about safety, green building techniques, net-zero or net-plus energy usage, alternative energy, development to the north of the channel in an east-west direction, with most open space in the south, and no development around the lagoon.  He said he would like to see an arts and entertainment mecca, with theater and performance spaces, studios, hotels, a retail promenade, and possible timeshare condominiums.  He recommended service or green manufacturing along the Bayshore-facing side.  For the area south of the channel, CM Conway proposed mostly open space, with possibly a golf course.  He described a wetland river park with paths connecting to the Bay Trail.  

CM Conway said he would like to see the road infrastructure and open space defined as early in the project as possible.  He recommended studying the Geneva Avenue connection and freeway interchanges, enhanced bus service, and a tie-in from Caltrain to BART.

CM Bologoff noted that Brisbane can do its part to address environmental concerns and mitigate climate change by getting people out of their cars, making public transit readily available, and promoting walking and biking.  He proposed that the Baylands development include a recreational facility with a regulation track, soccer field, baseball field, gymnasium.

Mayor Waldo said the end result of the Baylands development should be an area that will make Brisbane residents pleased to see it.  He noted that all construction at the Baylands should be as green as possible, energy-neutral, and incorporating alternative energy sources.

Mayor Waldo expressed his opinion that development should be densest in the north, with a considerable portion toward the south being devoted essentially to open space and wetlands areas.  He recommended road transit on an east-west axis through the development, with easy access to the freeway and Geneva Avenue.  He said the Baylands should facilitate connections to public transportation as an absolute priority.

Mayor Waldo remarked that because of Brisbane’s topography, many residents will be looking down on the development, so the area should be as attractive from above as possible.  He suggested avoiding visible heating and cooling chimneys, vertical towers and transmitters, and heavy rooftop equipment.  He added that most people in Brisbane would prefer to look down on solar panels instead.

Mayor Waldo expressed support for exploring alternative energy generation, including wind.  He said he would prefer to have green businesses that are focused on energy efficiency, with possibly an artistic or cultural emphasis as well.  

Mayor Waldo stated that he was opposed to big car dealerships and large outdoor car lots.



4.
Alternatives Brainstorming

Mr. Bhatia encouraged discussion of the five topics listed on the agenda.  He welcomed all input and ideas.  He clarified that the goal of this process is not to arrive at any consensus regarding land uses for the site, but to identify ideas that can be incorporated in the EIR alternatives that will be developed.

Mr. Bhatia reviewed General Plan policies applicable to the Baylands, including rehabilitation of historical structures, adaptive reuse of the roundhouse, identification of major circulation, open space, and utilities for the entire property, not just the phase address in the Specific Plan.  He noted existing General Plan policies prohibit housing, allow for interim uses, require visual screening and buffering from surrounding areas, and call for enhancing the natural landform and biotic values of Ice House Hill.  He welcomed input on land use, mix, and phasing; building heights and density; transportation; open space; and sustainability.

· Land use, mix, phasing

Commissioner Hawawini suggested looking at the Housing element with respect to the Baylands development.  He said the new urbanism trend in development recognizes the human and social element as a critical component in the success of a commercial center development, and he recommended keeping this in mind.

Commissioner Hawawini commented that there has been increased interest in nuclear energy recently as an alternative to greenhouse gas emissions.  He added that he was not necessarily advocating nuclear power.  He said nuclear power plants have been very successful in France, and they may be a better option than solar or wind in many areas.

Mr. Bhatia welcomed comments on the idea of phasing.  He showed a slide depicting the two phases being proposed as part of this project, and he pointed out that Phase I is the area east of Tunnel Avenue.

Commissioner Hunter expressed concern about mediating existing toxins at the site to safe levels.  Absent assurances of safety, he noted, the best use would be no development.  If mediation can occur, he said he would support mixed use as a way of providing the most dynamic interchange of space that will be useful and interactive for the community.  He cited shopping, education, and cultural facilities as examples.

Commissioner Hunter said the possibility of housing depends on the feasibility of mediation.  He expressed concern about any long-term housing or school uses at this time, particularly at ground level.

In terms of phasing, Commissioner Hunter noted that an orderly build-out pursuant to a master plan could be a good approach.

Commissioner Jameel said he was concerned about phasing because it would affect the amount of open space allocated.  He noted the City needs to know exactly what amount of land will be dedicated for open space for the entire project, not just the first phase.  He recommended not relying on phase two, because there may be unforeseen variables that prevent that phase from being constructed in the future.

Commissioner Jameel suggested more investigation regarding the safety of the tank farm and ways to buffer its visual impact.

Commissioner Jameel proposed looking at modern developments like Santana Row, Farmer’s Market, and new developments in Europe and elsewhere in the U.S.  He expressed his appreciation to Community Development Director Prince for educating the Planning Commission about what other communities are doing and what alternatives exist.

Commissioner Lentz expressed support for a green power plant that incorporates solar, wind, and biogas resources; a biological sewage treatment plant; attracting green building and alternative energy companies, as well as green building educational faculties.

Commissioner Lentz said he shared Commissioner Hunter’s concerns about long-term housing at the Baylands, and also recognized the importance of the human element, mentioned by Commissioner Hawawini, as an essential ingredient.  He observed that housing is always a part of sustainable projects, and Brisbane needs to address this issue.

Commissioner Maturo agreed with others that no development should be allowed unless the environment is clean and safe.  She recommended keeping housing in the mix of possible uses because of its importance in creating a viable community.

Commissioner Maturo said she favored keeping development primarily in the north, with the southern portion maintained as an open area with walking and bike paths.  

Commissioner Maturo noted that the commercial center should be like an open European Plaza in order to attract visitors from central Brisbane and the Northeast Ridge to the stores there.  She advocated an attractive commercial setting, with mid-sized anchor stores.  She recommended prohibiting car lots and outdoor parking lots.  As alternatives, she proposed alternative transit and discouraging vehicle access.

CM Conway noted that he discussed most of his ideas earlier in describing his vision.  He stated that he was absolutely opposed to permanent housing at the Baylands.  He emphasized the need to minimize human exposure, and noted that the only acceptable housing option might be timeshare condominiums.

CM Bologoff advised that San Francisco was allowing housing at the former Schlage Lock site.  He said he still had concerns about housing in the area and would not like to see an area of urban sprawl with single-family dwellings.  He noted that condominiums near the San Francisco end of the site might be a possibility.

CM Bologoff talked about Seaport Village in San Diego, and suggested exploring the feasibility of a village-like development with small retail stores.  He noted there should be considerable green space.  He recommended including a sports and recreational complex.

CM Richardson noted the Baylands development is an opportunity to create a new space from scratch, and she urged the City to aim high.  She said she would like Brisbane to become a role model for all of northern California.  She emphasized the need to high-quality construction; businesses that create stable, high-level, professional jobs; and energy efficiency.  She proposed uses like arts and entertainment spaces, sidewalk cafes, creating a European neighborhood feel.  CM Richardson expressed support for the ideas mentioned by commissioners and other councilmembers.

CM Barnes proposed a low-rent light industrial area for alternative energy and biotech facilities.  He advocated active recreation such as ball fields, a mountain bike park at the south end, and healthcare services.

CM Barnes said that if San Francisco is able to successfully remove contaminants to the north, he would support studying the feasibility of cleaning the northern part of the Baylands near the multi-modal hub for a mixed-use development with some residential uses.  He emphasized that the trichlorethylene toxins must be completely removed, and any residences would have to be above the ground floor.

Mayor Waldo recalled hearing concerns about ensuring that open space exactions and transportation infrastructure are provided as part of the first phase of the project.  He expressed his opinion that all open space exactions should be defined as part of Phase I, even if the sites are outside Phase I.  He recommended insisting that all major east-west transit routes be provided as part of Phase I, rather than waiting and relying on the future economic success of the developer.

CM Conway stated that Phase I should be north of the canal, and in an east-west direction from Bayshore to 101.

CM Richardson added that her vision includes Brisbane having a high school.

· Building heights and density

Mr. Bhatia advised that the General Plan calls for lower density on the southern portion of the site, with buildings no taller than six stories and maximum floor density ratios.  He said there are a number of General Plan policies about preserving views and visible buildings.  He invited the City Council and Planning Commission to provide more specific guidance in terms of how much open space should be provided and maximum building heights and density in the northern portion.

Commissioner Maturo expressed her opinion there should be zero development, zero density, in the southern portion of the site.

Commissioner Lentz said he had no problem allowing taller buildings in the northern area, and he suggested using this provision as a tradeoff for more open space.  He talked about the Arcos Building in Fujuoka, Japan, that features landscaping all the way up the building.  He suggested thinking about ways of integrating landscaping and groves of trees into the development to minimize its visual impact from above.

Commissioner Jameel noted higher density and taller buildings are more appropriate in the northern area.  He recommended limiting building height to six stories.  He expressed support for considering the timeshare condominium idea mentioned by CM Conway, as well as high-end hotels.

Commissioner Jameel urged the consultant to consider the concept of “smart growth” in the EIR alternatives.

Commissioner Hawawini observed that the specific height and size is not as important as how it looks architecturally.  He recommended paying attention to building materials, architectural features and articulation, and visual impacts and aesthetics.

Commissioner Hunter proposed three- to four-story buildings to preserve light corridors and create more a more dynamic and usable environment.  He suggested complimenting the green buildings with sustainable living roofs.

CM Conway said that for the area south of the channel, a two-story clubhouse on a PGA-rated golf course might be acceptable.

CM Bologoff suggested looking at the buildings in Sierra Point for an idea of various building heights.  He stressed the importance of good design.

CM Barnes recommended three stories near the drainage canal, stepping up to one or two 12-story buildings around the transportation hub.  He said this would result in the least obstruction to Bay views.

CM Richardson emphasized good materials and high-end design as the most important factors.

Mayor Waldo indicated the tallest buildings should be farthest north.  He expressed support for living roofs.

CM Bologoff said the Baylands development should incorporate the bicycle path and pedestrian walkway along Tunnel Avenue.  He noted the entire development should be bicycle- and pedestrian-friendly.

· Transportation

Mr. Bhatia stated that key transportation policies in the General Plan talk about an east-west corridor, the Geneva Avenue extension, above-grade interchanges, parking, mass transit, bike lanes, and pedestrian connections to central Brisbane.  He welcomed comments on this topic.

Commissioner Jameel expressed his opinion that the Caltrain station should have been sited farther south, near the tank farm.  He said there should be at least two routes for ingress and egress.  He recommended designing the south and north freeway interchanges for long-term conditions, to at least 2030, if not beyond.

Commissioner Hawawini noted that transportation is one of the top three issues in developing the Baylands.  He emphasized that the developer’s plan must connect all the different geographic pockets of Brisbane, including central Brisbane, Northeast Ridge, Sierra Point, the Baylands, and Crocker Industrial Park.  He said the focus should be on connectivity and accessibility.

Commissioner Lentz advocated a permanent public transportation system within the Baylands.  He noted a guest speaker last week talked about a successful independent shuttle bus system, and he proposed researching this possibility.  Commissioner Lentz spoke in favor of many pedestrian-only pathways and trails throughout the development.  He said he liked the curved shape of Lagoon Way and its entrance to Brisbane.

Commissioner Jameel commented that Caltrain’s Baby Bullet service will bypass Brisbane, and he suggested working with Caltrain to ensure that other rail service will be continued.  He noted that Caltrain is an important element in any future transportation hub.

Commissioner Maturo said most of her concerns about transportation were addressed in the General Plan.  She reinforced the need to have all major transit plans for the entire project in place as part of Phase I rather than waiting for Phase II.

CM Richardson commented that she recently saw a woman struggling with a suitcase trying to get down Kings Road to the train station, a situation that should not continue.  She stressed the need for greater connectivity and public transit options.

CM Barnes suggested below-grade rail crossings, rather than above-grade, with an adjacent business district.  He said bike trails should be built into the project from the start, and he recommended considering dedicated bus lanes.  CM Barnes noted that the development should include pedestrian-only shortcuts through the built areas as well as pedestrian paths through open space.

CM Conway expressed his opinion that the Caltrain station was in the wrong location, and he recalled Brisbane’s objections to that site.  He noted that getting people from the Geneva Avenue area to use the multi-modal transportation hub will be a major challenge.

CM Conway recommended entertainment venues with electric vehicles to transport people inside the development.  He proposed moving Lagoon Road a bit north to allow more undisturbed area.

CM Bologoff said he would like to see the transportation hub completed, because having that connection would make the Third Street light rail service accessible to people from Brisbane.  He stated that the facility needs to be a true multi-modal station that will function as an access hub to other places.  CM Bologoff noted that Tunnel and Bayshore would be the best location for a train stop.

Mayor Waldo expressed support for dedicated bus lanes, pedestrian paths other than roads through the development.


CM Richardson commented that traffic along Bayshore is becoming worse, and she emphasized the need to make sure the Baylands development does not exacerbate that condition.

CM Bologoff said he understood that the future Geneva Avenue extension will be an elevated freeway structure passing through the Baylands development.  He urged the developer to make the views as attractive as possible.

· Open Space

Mr. Bhatia noted the General Plan requires a minimum of 25 percent of the site area to be open space, excluding the lagoon and certain other areas.  The General Plan distinguishes between “open space,” or land dedicated for that purpose, and “open area,” referring to open land on private property.  Mr. Bhatia advised that other General Plan policies address preservation of biotic communities and endangered species, restoring wetlands, and protecting the lagoon.  He said the overall goal is to maximize publicly accessible open space, protect habitat, create wetlands.  He added that the General Plan mentions a golf course as a specific use that should be studied.

Commissioner Lentz expressed his opinion that all of the land south of Lagoon Way and Ice House Hill should be excluded from the 25 percent minimum open space calculation.  He said the 25 percent should be from the landfill and railyard portions of the site.  Commissioner Lentz recommended integrating open space throughout the development.  He suggested making Visitacion Creek accessible for wildlife and other open space areas of the site.

Commissioner Hunter proposed that the open space at the Baylands reflect their historical natural setting.  He recommended restoring wetlands and native grasslands rather than providing landscaping and groomed lawns.

Commissioner Jameel noted the Planning Commission has not yet decided what to do about the “open space” and “open area” distinction and how the 25 percent should be applied.

Commissioner Maturo recommended only open space and natural settings in the southern portion of the site, not open areas.  She said she would be willing to look at more open area in the northern portion, where the development will have mixed uses and higher density.

Commissioner Hawawini spoke in favor of integrating open space/open area throughout the development, with 40 percent as a minimum for the development.

Commissioner Hunter clarified that the intent should be to restore native species as a feature of a natural area.

CM Conway advocated 50 percent minimum open space/open area.  He noted that the open space should be integrated throughout the development, and it should also provide connectivity with the marsh, the mountain, and the wetland river park.  He said there should be bike paths and foot paths around the lagoon and to Sierra Point.

CM Bologoff stated that open space is a major concern in Brisbane, and he expressed support for setting a high minimum percentage.  He noted that open space needs to be defined at the beginning of the development.

CM Richardson expressed her opinion that the 25 percent minimum should not include open areas.  She said she would like to see lakes and streams, wetlands, and other natural features.

CM Barnes commented that natural-looking open space should be no more than a 10-minute walk from every point in the development.  He recommended setting the lagoon aside for passive recreation, such as hiking and bird-watching. 

CM Barnes noted that seeing the recent dirt-moving operation at the Baylands made him consider the idea of keeping some dirt mounds as hills.  Mayor Waldo agreed that the land should be contoured rather than flat.

· Sustainability

Mr. Bhatia acknowledged that Councilmembers and commissioners made a number of points about sustainability when describing their visions for the Baylands.  He reviewed General Plan policies pertaining to remediation, energy conservation, reducing vehicle trips, solid waste recycling, and other issues.  He invited more specific suggestions and ideas.

Commissioner Hunter commented that sustainability can be considered from both a passive and an active perspective.  He noted passive measures include siting of buildings, use and size of windows, and shade mechanisms, while active measures would be energy generation, living roofs, and window treatments.

Commissioner Lentz expressed strong support for promoting sustainability at the Baylands.

Commissioner Jameel noted that sustainability and open space are two critical factors for the people in Brisbane.  He said how the project addresses these areas will determine its success.

Commissioner Hunter recommended insisting on high-quality materials and construction so buildings will last long.  He noted building materials should also be recyclable so they do not add to future landfills.

Commissioner Maturo agreed that open space and sustainability are key values of the community.  She emphasized the need to consider economic sustainability as well.

CM Richardson talked about a program in Millbrae for collecting used restaurant oil to fuel a recycling plant.  She noted Brisbane should take the lead in combating global warming and be a role model for others.

CM Barnes stated that sustainability requires three components:  concern with preserving the environment, a vital economy, and social equity.  With respect to social equity, he noted, Brisbane should consider the types of jobs the development will create.  He expressed support for jobs that pay ways sufficient for workers to be able to live in Brisbane.  CM Barnes recommended that the development take into account the housing needs of all employees.

CM Barnes said that to ensure a vital economy, the Baylands development needs to be balanced and diverse, so no one segment accounts for more than 20 percent of the economy.  He recommended making sure that businesses at the Baylands pay for the costs of protecting and serving those businesses.  CM Barnes expressed support for passive solar energy and renewable power generation as part of the development.

CM Conway advocated green building practices.  He said he already discussed his vision about arts, entertainment, and retail spaces at the Baylands.  

CM Conway clarified that he opposed housing at the Baylands.  He noted there will soon be a 6,000-unit housing development at Candlestick Point, Daly City plans to replace the Cow Palace with a mixed-use housing developing, and 600 to 800 new houses are being built at the Schlage Lock site.  He said these developments in the general vicinity of the Baylands could help address the social equity and employee housing issues.

CM Bologoff said he expects the Baylands project to be an example and model of architecture and sustainability.

Mayor Waldo expressed support for Commissioner Hunter’s suggestions about passive energy features in building construction.  

Mayor Waldo recognized the need for economic diversity.  He noted the people living in the residential units mentioned by CM Conway will need jobs in the immediate vicinity, and the Baylands can help meet that demand.



5.
Public Comments
After a brief recess, Mayor Waldo welcomed comments from members of the public.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane resident, thanked the City Council and Planning Commission for sharing their ideas and visions for the Baylands.  He said he liked most of the ideas he heard.

Mr. Schumann emphasized the importance of creating a visual and psychological buffer between Brisbane and areas to the north.  He agreed that development should be concentrated in the north, close to the transit hub, but noted attention also needs to be paid to make sure that area is consistent with Brisbane’s vision.

Mr. Schumann said he liked the idea of dividing the Baylands into smaller, distinct villages, an approach that would be more compatible with Brisbane’s small-town character.  He noted the architecture and mix of retail uses should be unique.  He expressed support for requiring a minimum of 50 percent open space.

Ray Miller, Brisbane resident, observed that housing is likely to be the most difficult issue for any development at the Baylands.  He said the General Plan, approved by the voters clearly says housing is not allowed at the Baylands, and he noted that preference is unlikely to change.  If all toxins can be removed to a level that would make the land safe for housing, he noted, the City should then go back to the voters to approve a change. 

Mr. Miller noted that one missing element from the outreach and public input process is a survey.  He recommended asking people if they would consider housing an acceptable use if remediation can be accomplished.

Mr. Miller said that if the Baylands itself cannot provide housing, the nearby Levinson estate property is currently zoned for housing, and he suggested considering this as an alternative.

Dennis Bussey, Brisbane resident, questioned what benchmarks were used to establish the maximum height limits for the Baylands.   

Anja Miller, Brisbane resident, stated that she was pleased to hear about the high-density housing developments planned in San Francisco and Daly City, and noted these units will help meet the needs of employees.

Ms. Miller said the recent speaker on transportation issues identified the multi-modal transit station as the key asset of the area.  She noted changing the location of the train station will require considerable lobbying and outreach efforts, and she urged Brisbane to enlist the support of neighbors to get things done. 

Ms. Miller stated that PG&E’s Martin Substation is another asset that should be kept in mind when contemplating alternative energy generation systems at the Baylands.

Alec Felsteiner, SEIU, said he was speaking on behalf of hotel and food service workers in San Francisco and San Mateo Counties.  He commended Brisbane for taking such a thorough and considered approach to developing the Baylands.  He noted the Baylands development will bring remarkable benefits to the surrounding community, especially in the form of employment.  Mr. Felsteiner expressed his hope that Baylands businesses will pay their employees living wages, provide benefits, and offer opportunities for workers to contribute to their local communities.  He advocated sustainable buildings with sustainable jobs inside them.

6. Conclusions and Next Steps

Mr. Bhatia thanked the City Council, Planning Commission, and Brisbane citizens for their input.  He said the next scheduled event will be a workshop on Saturday, May 12, beginning at 10:00 a.m., and he encouraged everyone to attend and share their visions and ideas.

Mr. Bhatia noted there will be a subsequent hands-on workshop, followed by meetings with stakeholders and members of the community.  He noted the consultants and staff will begin developing and analyzing alternatives during the summer, and the public will be involved throughout that process.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway moved that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was seconded by CM Barnes, unanimously approved by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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